MID WEST DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT
Summer AGM Meeting 
Thursday 16th June 2022
at 1.30pm
Strathmashie Lunch Hut
1 Welcome & Apologies 
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, and thanked Ben Alder Estates for laying on lunch for everyone and for providing the venue.
Present:  Roddie Feilden (Chair) and Phil Lloyd (both Ardverikie Estate), Jamie Easthaugh, Ross Dakers & Sophie Gault (Ben Alder Estates), Richard MacGregor (Camusericht/ Ben Alder Estates), George Eveleigh (Cruach), Hamish McCorquodale & Jonny Stevenson (Dunan), Donald Rowantree & Allan MacLeod (Corrour), John Jackson (FLS), Graeme Taylor (Nature Scot), Victor Clements (Secretary).
Apologies: Lord Pearson (Cruach), Mike Kenny & Dougie Langlands (Both Ardverikie), Sinclair Coghill (Nature Scot).

It should be noted that Jahama Estate management staff were mistakenly omitted from email invitation to meeting.
2 Minutes of AGM- 21 October 2021
The minutes of the last meeting were taken as read. There was one small point, Ben Alder Estates having culled 6 stags and not 5 as stated.

3 Matters Arising
There had been some Press coverage around the situation with deer coming in to Kinlochleven, and causing a nuisance on play areas and being aggressive towards people and dogs. Jahama Estates were making efforts to manage the situation, and Nature Scot were aware of the situation and providing advice and support, including necessary authorizations. As with several other areas in Scotland, some people wanted the deer and liked to see them, but others did not, and these are difficult situations to resolve, particularly as people held very passionate views on both sides of the subject. People feeding the deer was part of the problem, and sensitive removal of animals from the area by shooting was not easy.
4 Chairman’s Report
There was no Chairman’s report as such, other than this was an additional meeting and it was felt that this was useful in running the business of the DMG.

5 Accounts & budget
A bank account had been set up specifically for the DMG, and accounts made up to 31st March. 5 X contributions of £2000 had been received to set up a float to cover administration expenses and the upgrade of the deer plan, which will then be repaid this summer when subscriptions have been received. To date, 2022 subscriptions have either been paid, or indication given that this will be actioned shortly.
There was £6107.20 in bank account at year end to 31st March.

DMG subscriptions are due to fall by almost 70% in 2023, with a further fall in 2025. This will allow for a modest buffer in the bank account as well as covering routine expenses of the Group. DMG members will set the Group budget on an annual basis, reducing or increasing subscription rates as required.

The ADMG levy is being raised directly from animals culled. The DMG administration levy is being raised as a % of land area.
All withdrawals are by cheque and require 2 X signatures, with VC, RF & H McC being the 3 X signatories to account.

There had been some discussion with Bidwells regarding past payments to ADMG and whether these were up to date or not. The situation was difficult to assess as there was no overall account. It was reported that Bidwells had resolved the matter, and that DMG members would start afresh with the new budget, as agreed.
6 Election of office bearers
Roddie Feilden was confirmed as Chair, proposed by Hamish McCorquodale, and seconded by George Eveleigh.

Victor Clements will continue to act as secretary/ administrator.

7 Season review 2021-22
Stag and hind culls had previously been circulated to DMG members and Nature Scot.
Ben Alder reported a very mild season, with hinds being very far out and difficult to access. Consequently, their cull was lower than target.
Camusericht reported a similar season, with ticks on deer throughout the season.
Cruach had culled more deer than anticipated, including some around the station and hotel. 
Dunan shared a population with Cruach. The season was exceptionally mild, with significant problems with ticks.

Ticks were also a particular problem for FLS. Their cull was in line with expectations.

Ardverikie had a good season. Very mild. Calves were well grown.

Corrour had a much reduced cull on the previous year. Deer had been filling again to a modest extent, but it was difficult to say by how much. However, they seen little need to cull any more than the figures recorded.

8 Member Updates
There were no significant changes to management objectives reported.
Jamie Easthaugh had taken over from Tim Atkinson as factor at Ben Alder Estates, and was living locally.

Both Dunan and Ardverikie Estates reported that they would not be replacing their trainees on grounds of economy and that the present reduced deer situation meant that they could not justify these positions. Both would move to seasonal ghillies as/if required.
9 Deer Management Plan
VC had now spoken to everyone within the Group area and had undertaken a number of site visits, and well as having done some initial mapping, data analysis and research on the designated sites. Over the next month or so, he would be drafting the deer plan.
Public Interest

There were a number of very strong aspects about the DMG area. Training levels were high, and all members had a SQWV approved larder and were members. Everyone was monitoring habitat, and the capacity for doing this was good.

The 2 X main designated sites dominating the group were generally in favourable or recovering condition, at least in terms of open ground habitats. The area had a high proportion of native woodlands at low and medium impacts during the NWSS survey, which was quite a strong position. There was also a recent helicopter count giving useful population information. There were few deer- vehicle collisions, except for the area between Spean Bridge and Fort William.
There were 21 X key personnel involved in deer management, and the current direct value of deer was c £400,000 annually, although this was quite modest for a group of this size.

On the negative side, there were a number of designated woodland features in unfavourable condition around Ben Nevis, and the deer population on the western side of the group was also very high in comparison to the stated requirements that people had.

A full account of public interest and how it relates to the DMG will be developed during the planning process.

VC would look closely at the habitat monitoring information available, and would make recommendations on appropriate numbers of plots and the cycle on which they should be monitored. There may be scope for rationalizing this within the area. It was appropriate that those monitoring woodland regeneration should do this on an annual basis.
Cull Plan

On the western side of the DMG, it was apparent that there were many more deer present than is required to satisfy members needs, which are quite modest. The numbers suggested that the current hind cull would need to be doubled to constrain population growth, and could go higher than this to take the population  down to a lower level which would still give people what they wanted in terms of commercial stalking. It is possible that losses around the periphery of the area were under-estimated, and that the recruitment rate may be over- estimated, but Nature Scot had undertaken their own calculations and had identified the same problem, so this was on their radar. The issue is important as the area is designated at both SSSI and SAC levels, with the woodland features already in Unfavourable condition. VC will contact properties on the west side with a view to agreeing culls for the 2022-23 season.
On the east side of the DMG, the population model suggests that there are enough deer in the area to satisfy sporting requirements, but much depends on the distribution of those deer at key times, and the age structure is now skewed towards the younger animals, and this would take some years to recify. The figures suggested that Corrour could take a cull of 120 stags without detriment to neigbours, and they felt that this gave them sufficient flexibility to deliver their plans, although they will probably work within this.

A number of properties felt they could not deliver suggested stag culls, but that the hind cull was more important. It was suggested that an increase of 70 animals was needed in the hind cull from 2021/22. VC to distribute a draft allocation of culls to members for comment, with a view to agreeing a cull plan before the autumn meeting.
Corrour

A modest number of deer had filled in to Corrour again. It was difficult to quantify this, but their culls were modest this year.

Going forwards, Corrour will prioritize culls and habitat improvement within the Fersit beat, and will tolerate slightly higher numbers on their other 3 X beats, sufficient to take a modest sporting cull. They are content to work within the allocations made to them.
There was a strong indication through discussions with other DMG members that objectives across the area were converging, and that almost all DMG properties were looking at various environmental schemes and how they might work on their ground.
Reporting Units

To help with understanding and analysis of cull and count information, all future cull and count information will be given at a Reporting Unit level. Corrour will report on their 4 X beats, Ben Alder will report inside and outside the SAC, and Ardverikie will report east and west. There will be 4 X woodland blocks to report within the area, two at Corrour (including Inverlair), Ardverikie forestry and the FLS properties. Although not a DMG member, JMT will continue to report culls in their ground annually.
10 Proposed Culls 2022- 23
The draft proposed culls for the season were 160 stags and 360 stags for the west of the DMG area, and 322 stags and 330 hinds for the eastern side. VC to draw up an allocation of culls and distribute for comment.

In both cases, the hind cull was most important. Some properties felt that they could not yet justify a full stag cull based on their stated requirements, and would shoot less than this. The deer plan could show some flexibility around this point.
When the season commences, interim reports would be collected and distributed so that people knew what the current position was, with time to react if necessary to achieve the targets set out.
11 Health & Safety/ Well being

Several members had mentioned the abundance of ticks and the increased risk of Lyme’s Disease that accompanied this.

Corrour had had an estate audit/ inspection by HSE at short notice, although all was found to be in order, with no significant issues to address.

North Highland College were to be running an Argocat training course at Creag Meagaidh, open to DMG members who wanted to attend.
12 External Communications
Nature Scot Report
On local deer matters, GT raised the condition of the oakwoods around Glen Nevis, found to be in Unfavourable status, and the situation of deer in Kinlochleven, mentioned above.

John Muir Trust were taking forwards a self funded peatland scheme in Glen Nevis as well, although the scale of this was understood to be quite modest.

There had been some contact from crofters in the area in relation to deer numbers as well.

At a national level, Nature Scot had set up a strategic deer board which was looking at how to deliver a series of work streams, focused on delivery of better outcomes relating to biodiversity and climate change mitigation. New appointments were being made in conjunction with this to take things forwards.

Nature Scot would be focusing their efforts outwith the traditional red deer range as well, with many potential deer issues being in the lowlands.

They were looking at how a cull approval system might work in practice.

The Civtech drone/ satellite trial had come to an end, although a follow-up trial would be forthcoming to build on progress to date. There were still significant issues with the Artificial Intelligence required, and contrary to expectation, the cost per hectare counted was much higher than helicopter counting as yet.

Nature Scot had however conducted a number of successful drone counts in wooded areas on a smaller scale, so the technology is useful, but it will be challenging to scale this up to the much larger size and most DMG areas.
ADMG Report

The AGM had been well attended in Inverness and a range of speakers answered questions on the Nature Scot response to the Deer Working Group Report. Nature Scot emphasized that they need to work with Deer Management Groups.
ADMG had concerns about any legislative change being taken taken forwards in a new Environment Bill, and not through changes to the Deer (Scotland Act) of 1996. There was room for contradiction and confusion.

The recommendation of having a maximum deer density of 10 per sq km was very much in play, but Nature Scot had still to work out how this might work in practice. However, habitat monitoring would be important to justifying local deer densities greater than this.

ADMG also had concerns about a proposed cull approval system, deemed to be statutory management by another name.

Lorna Slater MSP was now the Minister with responsibility for deer, and she has had a meeting with ADMG recently.

There were prospects of a better venison price this season.

Some game dealers would not be taking lead shot venison from this season, but any legislative changes around this were likely to take a couple of years.
ADMG had been looking to take forwards the assessment process themselves, although this had not come to fruition yet. VC would informally assess the Mid West DMG as part of upgrading management plan.

They also had ongoing input in to the National Access Forum, and were supporting projects looking at green house gas emissions from deer, and efforts to find common ground with environmental NGOs through a mediated workshop in August.
13 AOCB
Nature Scot were running a community stalking scheme trial at Creag Meagaidh, and had 15 X expressions of interest locally. There was a range of experience and ability, and all were male. Training and support was being given, and this will be an interesting trial to monitor and hear feedback on.

14 Date of next meeting

The next meeting will be on Friday 21st October, 1.30 pm at Ardverikie Estate. The details of the exact venue to be confirmed.

